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MINUTES


JULY 3, 2006
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Bologoff called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Conway, Richardson, and Mayor Bologoff

Councilmembers absent:
Waldo

Staff present:
Public Works Director/City Engineer Breault, Police Chief Hitchcock, City Manager Holstine, Finance Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Parks and Recreation Director Skeels, Assistant to the City Manager Smith, City Attorney Toppel

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Mayor Bologoff noted the staff recommends removing “Consent Calendar” Item K from the agenda.

CM Conway proposed closing the meeting in memory of former Brisbane Mayor Bill Lawrence.

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

PRESENTATION


A.
City OES Update on Pandemic Flu Planning

Director of Emergency Services/City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault provided an update on the City of Brisbane’s preparations for a pandemic flu outbreak.  He said that in response to recent media reports, he would present some background information, explain local government preparations, and provide sources of further information.

Director Breault discussed the distinctions between seasonal flu, avian influenza, and pandemic or worldwide flu.  He noted bird flu can spread to humans, and certain age groups seem to be particularly vulnerable.  If bird flu spreads to mammals and the virus evolves, a pandemic could occur because human populations would have little or no resistance to the new virus strain.  Director Breault said experts believe this possibility is very likely.

Director Breault reviewed the history of pandemic flu outbreaks during the last century.  He said there are two main factors contributing to the high number of deaths in the 1918 outbreak:  lack of medical knowledge and the living conditions in many countries affected by World War I.  

Director Breault said the virus experts have identified as being the most likely cause of a future pandemic is known as H5N1.  He noted that San Mateo County was one of the first public entities to develop a preparation and response plan.  

Director Breault advised that one of the biggest challenges will be providing shots to people who are unable to afford medical care.  He said experts believe at least 15 percent of the population will be afflicted, and many healthy people will miss work to care for their loved ones; other people may be afraid to leave their homes to go to work.  Although the illness itself lasts only six to eight weeks, a global pandemic could last for up to two years.  Director Breault noted that during this time, communities will need to be self-sufficient because help will not be available from government public health agencies.

Director Breault reviewed things citizens can do to prepare themselves.  He emphasized the need to have adequate supplies of food, water, and basic comfort items to support people in their homes when they are ill.  He said a number of helpful Websites are listed in the staff report, and he recommended reviewing materials from the Santa Clara Valley Public Health Department, San Mateo County, and federal government agencies.  Director Breault discussed global efforts to track symptoms and cases of bird flu.

Councilmembers thanked Director Breault for his report.  

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

APPROVAL OF PAYMENT REGISTERS


A.
Approve Payment Register No. 1288 - $ 1,606,330.16

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to approve Payment Register No. 1288.  

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


B.
Approve Monthly Investment Report as of May 31, 2006

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to approve the Monthly Investment Report.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CONSENT CALENDAR

CM Conway requested that Items A, D, F, and J be removed.

B.
Approve City Council Minutes of May 23, 2006

C.
Approve City Council Minutes of May 31, 2006

E.
1 San Bruno Avenue/275 San Francisco Avenue; 1 San Bruno LLC, owner (Christopher Cook, managing member); Agreement to Waive the Right to Protest Inclusion within an Underground Utility District and Agreement to Maintain Landscaping; APN 007-223-110, -120 & -130

G.
Approve Community Park Day Use Permit Application for wedding ceremony on September 23, 2006

H.
Approve Master Agreement with Thomas Reid Associates for the preparation of biological surveys and operating programs on developments involving the HCP

I. Approve agreement between the City and the San Mateo Telecommunications Authority (Samcat) to provide management services to Peninsula TV

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to approve the remaining Consent Calendar items.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

A.
Approve City Council Minutes of May 15, 2006

Referring to Page 10 and the discussion of the density transfer application, CM Conway clarified that one house would normally be allowed, and two would be allowed with a density transfer.  

In the seventh paragraph on Page 7, CM Barnes recommended correcting the word “ballot.”

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve the May 15 minutes as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


D.
Approve Contract with Freedman, Tung and Bottomley for Urban Design Consulting Services for Sierra Point

CM Conway asked if the City’s portion of $15,000 came from redevelopment funds.  City Manager Holstine confirmed that understanding.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to approve the contract as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


F.
Authorize the Mayor to execute an agreement transferring Sanitary Sewer Lift Station No. 3 to Clarendon Hills Investors (current owners of the building at 2000 Sierra Point Parkway)

CM Conway noted that City Attorney Toppel’s signature is not on the agreement, although he drafted the document.  City Attorney Toppel confirmed that he drafted the agreement.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve the agreement as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


J.
Adopt Resolution No. 2006-28 endorsing the Parks for the Future concept and the placing of the measure on a future ballot

CM Conway drew attention to the fourth “whereas” clause.  He recommended changing the language to indicate that the Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission supports the concept and the City Council is endorsing the measure.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to adopt Resolution No. 2006-28 with that amendment.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

PUBLIC HEARING


A.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2006-29, Overruling Protests and Ordering the Improvements and Confirming the Diagram and Assessment, Sierra Point Landscaping and Lighting District, Fiscal Year 2006-2007

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault explained that adoption of this resolution is the third step in collecting revenues from the Sierra Point Landscaping and Lighting District.  He said the first step was appointing an engineer and an attorney of record, and the second step was preliminary approval of the engineer’s report.  He noted the staff mailed the documents to all affected property owners and posted the notices as required.  He recommended opening the public hearing.

Mayor Bologoff read an introductory statement and opened the public hearing. 

City Clerk Schroeder reported that notices were mailed and posted, and copies of all documents are available at City Hall.  She said no protests had been received.

Director Breault read a statement describing the nature of the project.

Mayor Bologoff welcomed comments from members of the public.

There being no members of the public who wished to address the City Council on this matter, CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the public hearing was closed.

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to adopt Resolution No. 2006-29.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.
OLD BUSINESS


A.
Consider proposed language for ballot measure and approve final version for submittal to voters at the November 2006 General Election and review the design for the modified project, but take no action at this time on any of the development applications

City Attorney Toppel drew attention to the proposed ballot measure language.  He noted a variety of land use approvals have been reviewed by the Planning Commission and City Council, but the Council made a commitment to refer the matter to voters before taking action on the land use entitlements.  He said the project will move forward only if the ballot measure is approved.

Mr. Toppel read the proposed ballot measure asking voters to determine if the proposed residential project should be allowed at the quarry.  He noted the language describes the essential features of the modified project, and the voter information pamphlet will contain more detailed information on the project.  Voters will be advised that approval of the residential project will mean closure of the quarry.  He added that the full set of documents pertaining to the project are available for inspection at City Hall.

Mr. Toppel stated that the results of the ballot measure will be binding on all parties, and there will be language to that effect in the information provided to voters.  He noted that the developer and the City of Brisbane signed an agreement indicating the vote will be binding.  He said that if the Council approves the proposed language, the staff will come back at the next meeting with a resolution and a revised agreement clarifying the binding nature of the ballot measure. 

Mr. Toppel advised that if the ballot measure is approved, the City Council will be asked to approve the land use entitlements, including a General Plan amendment, prezoning of the property, a subdivision map, and the development agreement.  He said action on all these items will be deferred pending the outcome of the ballot measure.

CM Barnes expressed concern about the 23 affordable granny units proposed because there is no incentive to build the units and have them occupied.  He recommended tightening the language in the development agreement.  Mr. Toppel clarified that the development agreement will be signed only if the ballot measure is approved; he said the agreement the Council will review at the next meeting expresses both parties’ consent to be bound by the results of the ballot measure.

CM Conway suggested simplifying the ballot measure to ask whether the City Council should grant permits and approvals that would allow a housing project in the quarry.  He noted a more detailed description of the project and the City Attorney’s analysis should be included.

CM Barnes expressed support for simplifying the ballot language.  Mr. Toppel advised that the statement is limited to 75 words.  CM Barnes asked how much the project can change in the future if the voters approve the ballot measure based on the current project description.  Mr. Toppel said he had the same concern and drafted the language to specify numbers and mix of units.  He stated that if the ballot measure is approved, no more than that number could be proposed; he added that developers may choose fewer units.

Mr. Toppel said granny units are actually second units on a single residential lot.  He clarified that they were used to calculate overall density.

CM Barnes asked if the ballot measure calls for people to approve a use or a project.  Mr. Toppel responded that the ballot measure does both.  CM Barnes said voters need to know exactly what they are being asked to approve.

CM Richardson proposed the following:  “Should the City Council grant permits and approvals that would result in closure of the existing quarry and allow 102 single-family units, 16 live-work units, 32 artist lofts, and 22 affordable granny units?”  She recommended clarifying the outcome will be binding.

Mr. Toppel observed that the public needs to understand that the proposal calls for residential use and closure of the quarry.  CM Richardson recommended mentioning the quarry closure in the language.

After some discussion, Councilmembers agreed on the following wording:  “Should the City Council grant permits and approvals that would change the existing use of the quarry and allow a proposed residential development in the Guadalupe Valley Quarry?”

Mr. Toppel proposed adding “to be binding on the developer and on the City.”

Owen Poole, project applicant, said this project was based on the understanding that the applicant would put forward a residential project in exchange for closure of the quarry.  He strongly recommended mentioning closure of the quarry in the ballot measure, consistent with the intent of the applicant.

Mr. Poole confirmed that the applicant was willing to adhere to the unit numbers specified in the ballot language.  He said he had no problem with a binding agreement to that effect.

Mr. Toppel expressed reservations about language implying some kind of trade rather than a land use decision.  He said the issue is whether the City wants residential use of the property.  He recommended deleting the word “affordable” in the description of the granny units.  He advocated mentioning specific numbers of units so voters have an idea of the scope of the project.  Councilmembers agreed.

CM Conway read the proposed revised language, and Councilmembers approved the following:  “Should the City Council grant permits and approvals that would change the existing use of the quarry to allow a residential development, consisting of 102 single-family units, 16 live-work units, 32 artist lofts, and 23 granny units; this measure to be binding on the City and the property owner?”

Mr. Toppel explained the contents of the impartial analysis.

Mayor Bologoff opened the public hearing and invited comments from audience members.

Linda Salmon, Brisbane, observed that there is a problem in perception about this project.  She said the inadequate EIR for this project was passed in early March, on a night when no television coverage was available, and many people will be greatly surprised to see the ballot measure.  

Ms. Salmon questioned whether any of the units will be truly affordable, and noted renters are not owners.  She commented that the developer seems to be looking for an exit strategy, and she recommended looking at other ways to close the quarry early without allowing housing.

Ms. Salmon expressed concern about potential earthquake hazards.  She noted the soil will liquefy at Crocker Park, making buildings collapse, rocks will fall at the quarry, and emergency responders will not have access.  She urged against allowing this project.

Terry O’Connell, Brisbane, agreed with Ms. Salmon that the City should not have passed the EIR in March when the meeting was not televised.  She expressed concern about whether granny units will actually serve as useful housing or be used as excuses to build monster homes.  She said if the units are separate units, they should be sold as separate units, and affordable units should be sold as affordable units.

Ms. O’Connell stated that locking in a written project description at this step would not be a good idea.  She urged the City Council work on the ballot language to make sure it is correct.

Michelle Salmon, Brisbane, said she had problems with the ballot wording and the proposed measure.  She recommended clarifying for the voters whether the ballot measure is for a use or for a project.  She noted the basic question is, “Should we allow housing in the quarry?,” separate from closing the quarry.  Ms. Salmon asked upon whom the ballot measure would be binding, when it would become binding, and for how long.  

Ms. Salmon observed that the proposed language makes it sound as though building housing is the only option for closing the quarry, and she objected to that implication.  She acknowledged that housing might be feasible, but she expressed her opinion it was not reasonable for that unsafe, dangerous site.  She urged the City Council to simplify the language and ask about housing in the quarry, yes or no.

Ken McIntyre, San Bruno Mountain Watch, expressed support for the language improvements made by the City Council earlier.  He said he liked the idea of putting the measure to the voters before approving any other steps.  He asked whether the ballot measure will prevent a different project from being proposed in a year or two.  Mr. McIntyre asked whether the 32 artist lofts are intended for working artists; if not, he suggested changing that description.

Lori Liu, Brisbane, commended the City Council for its work on the language and noted that many of her issues had already been addressed.  She said her main concern was that the language needed to be simplified to address the main issue:  whether the City will approve of housing in the quarry.

Lee Panza, Brisbane, recalled that the City Council intended that the resolution require that any future proposed housing development at the quarry be approved by the voters before it could be allowed.  He noted the answer to the question about whether the General Plan should be changed to allow housing may depend on what kind of development is proposed.  He expressed support for having people vote on a concept as embodied in an actual proposal.  Mr. Panza stated that the City Council was following the intent as he understood it at the time.

There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Council on this matter, CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, that the public hearing be closed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the public hearing was closed.

CM Conway asked Mr. Toppel to clarify if the ballot measure will prohibit similar projects from being proposed in the future.  Mr. Toppel responded that the ballot measure entails approving both a use and a project.  He agreed with CM Panza that mentioning residential use in the abstract does not provide enough information.  He said the listing of numbers of units lets voters know the maximum extent of development proposed, and it also addresses the issue of whether residential use should be allowed.  

Mr. Toppel said that if the ballot measure fails, a subsequent application for a lesser number of units would not be consistent with the intent of the ballot measure, because the voters would have turned down residential use.  Mr. Toppel proposed including language in the agreement with the developer to address the issue.  If the measure passes, he noted, the numbers of units would serve as a maximum.  Mr. Toppel recommended including language on the binding nature of the measure.

Mr. Toppel said the staff will come back at the next meeting with revised wording, a resolution, and the agreement with the developer that the measure will be binding.

Ms. Salmon asked if the agreement can be made binding on future developers as well.  Mr. Toppel noted the agreement will cover the developer’s successors and assigns.

CM Conway read the agreed-upon language for the ballot measure:  “Should the City Council grant permits and approvals to change the existing use of the quarry to allow a proposed residential development of 102 single-family units, 16 live-work units, 32 artist lofts, and 23 granny units; this measure to be binding on the developer and the City?”

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to approve the ballot language as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

NEW BUSINESS


A.
Consider approval of proposed rate increase for solid waste collection and recycling by South San Francisco Scavenger Company

Assistant to the City Manager Smith said the franchise agreement with South San Francisco Scavenger Company requires a rate survey of 32 cities every three years, and 2006 was a survey year.  He reported that the results of the survey show that costs in the industry have risen dramatically since the last survey, with rates increasing approximately 16 percent.  He advised that the 4.2 percent rate increase called for in the franchise agreement was not taken in 2004.

Mr. Smith expressed concern about the impacts of a double-digit increase, particularly on residential users, so staff negotiated an agreement with the scavenger company to limit rate increases beyond CPI increases.  The scavenger company will limit the residential rate increase to 5 percent this year and 5 percent next year, and the commercial rate will go forward as identified in the survey.

Mr. Smith reported that the City Council’s Solid Waste Subcommittee met in June, reviewed the proposal, and concurred that the negotiated rates were the best way to reduce impacts on residential users.  He provided a copy of the survey and pointed out the effect of the increase on rates.

CM Conway thanked the staff and scavenger company for the negotiated rates.  He noted 5 percent this year and 5 percent next year is much better for consumers than a 17 percent increase this year.  

CM Conway observed that rates for Burlingame, Menlo Park, and San Mateo are consistently lower than other cities with the same garbage carrier, and he questioned the reason for the differences.  Mr. Smith said there are differences in levels of service that are not reflected in the survey results.

Paul Formosa, South San Francisco Scavenger Company, said the list of cities in the survey is so long because of significant differences in types and levels of services, franchise fees, carts, pick-up schedules, proximity to transfer stations and disposal sites, and billing arrangements.  CM Conway noted users in some other cities have much higher rates.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to approve the proposed rate structure.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

STAFF REPORTS

A. City Manager’s Report on upcoming activities

City Manager Holstine informed the City Council that the Community Park anniversary party will be held on July 22 rather than July 15.

Mr. Holstine noted there have been problems with the restrooms at Community Park for a number of years.  The Public Works Director estimates it will cost approximately $20,000 for the necessary upgrades, and the work will be done before the anniversary celebration.

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault explained that the water lines need to be changed to handle higher pressure and flow and prevent back-ups.

Mr. Breault noted the City Council previously approved a combined budget of $2.2 million for the Lake Street booster pump station at Glen Park and a separate replacement and seismic upgrade project.  The Lake Street project was completed at a cost of about $560,000, and the current construction cost of the Glen Park tank project is $1.3 million, well under budget for both projects.  

Mr. Breault said the Council also approved funding for a third project, the Glen Park pressure reducing valve and fire main project, in the amount of $373,000; that project has just completed its design stage and is ready for construction.  He advised that there is currently no room for the contractor to work on this third project because of the tank construction project.  Delaying the project would result in potential conflicts with sewer main rehabilitation projects and interfere with scheduling of other work.  Because the fire main and tank project are contiguous, staff has negotiated with the Glen Park tank contractor to do the fire main project in July.  Mr. Breault said the negotiated fee is $300,000, within the approved budget.  He advised that staff plans to issue a purchase order so both projects can be done during the summer in a timely fashion.

Councilmembers expressed support for the staff’s proposed approach.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS


A.
Subcommittee reports

There were no subcommittee reports.


B.
Consider canceling first City Council meeting in August

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to cancel the first meeting in August.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


C.
Set date for Marina restroom dedication

Councilmembers agreed to schedule the Marina restroom dedication for August 26 at 11:00 a.m.


D.
Designation of voting delegate for League Annual Conference in San Diego

Councilmembers agreed to designate Mayor Pro Tem Waldo as the City of Brisbane’s voting delegate at the League’s annual conference, with CM Richardson as alternate.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2

There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to adjourn in memory of former Brisbane Mayor Bill Lawrence.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present, and the meeting was adjourned at 9:30 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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